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TOWN HALL CONFERENCE ROOM

The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

June 8, 2016, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.

Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman; George DeDomenico, Vice Chairman;  Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Steve DiVirgilio, Ronald Jepson, Steve DiVirgilio, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; 
Chairman’s Update:  Chairman DePatto thanks the Finance Committee members for their hard work throughout the year.  The people disseminating the information have done a terrific job and it’s reflected in the votes at Town Meeting. I would like to thank the Town Manager Scott Crabtree and Wendy Hatch with her staff for everything they have provided us, accurately and quickly.  The Moderator Steve Doherty did a fantastic job on Monday night. Mr. Horlick thanks Chairman DePatto.  Mr. Crabtree said he will contact Powers and Sullivan and see when they are available for exit audit meeting.
Absent from the Meeting: Louis Rossi
Approval of Minutes: No minutes to be approved at this meeting but there will be two sets ready for a vote at the next meeting.
Managers Update: Mr. Crabtree thanks the Finance Committee for their time in this process and the Moderator as well as my staff. This is really and collegiate and collaborative relationship with Town Meeting and I am thankful for their support. I hope we can continue with the open dialogue. We are really dealing with long term problems and we are taking the steps to try to look at the whole picture. I think the Town is headed in the right direction. 
Special Town Meeting Warrant
Special Articles/Start Votes

Article 1: To see if the Town will vote to accept M.G.L. Chapter 32B, Section 20- Other Post Employment Benefits Liability Trust Fund. (Town Manager)
Mr. Crabtree says this is an article he is recommending that the Town accept the statute, the OPEB Chapter 32B Section 20, in creating a trust. OPEB is Other Post Employment Benefits, other than pension. Health, dental, etc.…the cost that we pay on annual basis for current retirees. We are looking at what the cost is to an employee. It’s the first step in having the conversation about the unfunded liability. Many communities are experiencing this, if you hire an employee, part of their cost, they contribute to their pension system. Years ago, they paid lower costs, we are on a schedule and our retirement board has adopted a plan to be paid off sooner than 2029. We are paying this now out of operating costs. The idea is that you do not pay out of the operating budget. You will have a trust that will pay the employee’s benefits after they retire. The OPEB, each year we pay those health costs for retirees health benefits. There is no money being put away. That cost is eating away at our operating budget. So we have to allocate for that cost annually. The first step is to adopt this statute that allows us to create a trust fund. Then we have to put some money in there or create a schedule. The number is astronomical, but if we start talking about it now, we can look to the future. If and when retirement contributions are satisfied, then you can take that money and move to the OPEB. A lot of communities have adopted it, but have not been able to start funding it. We want people to be informed by adopting the statute and people become publicly aware of this liability. If you look at bond ratings and the financial stability for the town, they look at whether or not you have a plan in place. 
Mr. Perella asks what the average cost in today’s dollars is. I think it’s important for the community to know what that cost. Mr. Crabtree says the private sector dealt with this years ago. Public sector did not. He states we would be doing an actuary on what type of funding you would need annually. One of the amounts, each new employee should have set aside 12,000 for seed money. Wellesley did a debt exclusion to pay for their liability a few years back. They are borrowing the money, and it’s cheaper for them to do it that way. This is one hundred four to one hundred five million dollar unfunded liability. I would think at some pint there will be some reform to deal with this unfunded mandate. As a municipality the health insurance issue will continue to creep into your operating budget, $3.6 million was our cost for retirees last year for health insurance. 
You are setting aside money from now until when they retire. 
This is a positive thing to have Town Meeting adopt. Later we will have much more detailed conversations regarding how we handle the investments of that money once we have started funding it. This is just establishes the fund and maybe putting a token amount of money in it and see how we can fud it in the future. Adopting the statute and using a small amount of money is what we are asking for right now. Mr. Jepson asks for a copy of the statute and it is provide to him. Chairman DePatto asks if the Treasurer will be the Custodian. Mr. Crabtree replied yes. 
Mr. DiNardo says Former Senate President Mr. Bulger, went to prison came out and went on to a much higher salary, which helped his pension as averaged out a highest 3.
Mr. Crabtree says there has been pension reform and some of it deals with that issue, and people changing jobs for a short amount of time. The case you are talking about had a lot more to it, and what was actually included in his pension for benefits.
Mr. Jepson asks if the Town Manager will be the authority when funds would be expended. It could be Town Meeting, but it could be the retirement board. He is not sure.  

Mr. DiVirgilio states that the growth in Wellesley’s pension liability skyrocketed. Mr. Crabtree says maybe their OPEB reporting is part of that I don’t know. Get from tape

Mr. DiVirgilio says that Setting up the fund will cost legal fees; there will be an OPEB retirement board. We are just taking money from one account to the other, so it’s still coming out of the operating budget one way or the other. The Town Manager adds yes but until your funded.
Chairman DePatto says when you schedule these costs; you build your operational costs around these obligations.  
Mr. DiVirgilio says the OPEB liability is still a growing liability.
Mr. Crabtree says when you hire an employee part of their money will go into the trust. He says without the trust fund, we can’t put money away.

We would have a 30 year plan…some communities are putting 1.2 million away every year…we need to have further discussion on the plan and how we are going to get there, but right now we have to adopt it. 
Mr. Crabtree says last year there was a legislative bill that would reform what retirees would be eligible for, it did not pass. I would think at some point a bill like that would pass.  If you don’t have a certain amount of years by a certain date you will only.
No Administration in the past has even brought this forward. 

Mr. Jepson asks if people are willing to sacrifice to make this happen. This Article 1 is really open ended. We just went through this with a former Town Manager who didn’t follow procedure with an Enterprise Fund. We need to discuss how we would make this work. Putting the money in is a problem in and of itself, but how are we going to make this work.
Mr. Crabtree explains that Article 1 is just about adopting the statute. Then once it’s accepted we would form some sort of committee to have a higher level conversation to talk about this and the Administration can present some sort of mechanism to fund as a recommendation. 
Mr. Jepson says we have two problems with the statute and that is how is the money going into the fund and how is it coming out. Mr. Crabtree says it would be subject to appropriation from Town Meeting. Mr. Jepson asks are you recommending that we recommend this Article for adoption and then have the conversation. Mr. Crabtree states it is an irrevocable trust fund. It cannot be rescinded.  We need to adopt the statute in order to have the serious conversation. You have to make sure there is a commitment from Town Meeting. No point in spending two years talking about a mechanism if Town Meeting isn’t willing to do it. 
Mr. DiVirgilio says it does not take a CPA to see that the math isn’t there. Chairman DePatto replies that he understands, but if we do nothing, the reality is we would be waiting until the legislature told us we had to. We need to be proactive and try to address the issue. Mr. Jepson states his concern is we tried this with a Health Trust Fund and it was raided. Mr. Crabtree replies that the OPEB is not a fund that be raided for other expenses. Mr. Crabtree reads the statute language that protects from this. Mr. DiVirgilio says right now it’s cheaper for us to do nothing. Chairman DePatto says the problem with that is you are not planning for the future. Mr. Crabtree sates this problem is not unique to Saugus, most communities are struggling with this, and he believes eventually there will be some legislation from Beacon Hill, but we need to get ahead of it and be proactive. Town Meeting Member Pam Goodwin states that she believes that there will be questions and concerns from Town Meeting regarding the irrevocable trust. What cities and towns have not agreed to do this and why? I understand why the Town Manager is bringing it forward but I certainly think there will be many questions on the floor of Town Meeting. 
Mr. Crabtree says we are not adopting the plan with this Article; we are just adopting the statute.  Mr. Perella believes we have to start somewhere and this is the receptacle to make that start. There are ways that costs of managing a fund like this can be controlled. This is what the state gave us, the language is the language. If this attempt fails, what is really the cost of the attempt? Mr. Crabtree says if they do not adopt the statue, my job is done; I won’t be able to do anything. Mrs. Katsos commented that we spend so much time being reactive and here we have a chance to be proactive and we are talking it to death, and this is just about adopting the statute. 
Mr. Horlick makes the motion to recommend that Town Meeting accept Article 1. Motion is seconded by Mr. DeDomenico. The motion passes 7-1.
Article 2: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to be transferred to the OPEB Trust (Other Post Employment Benefits Liability Trust). (Town Manager)

Mr. Crabtree recommends $150,000 from free cash to be allocated for the fund is Article 1 passes Town Meeting. 

Mr. Mirabello makes a motion to recommend an allocation of $150,000 from free cash to be allocated to the fund. The motion is seconded by Mr. DePatto. Motion passes 6-2.
Article 3: To see if the Town will vote to accept 2 parcels located in East Saugus deeded to the Saugus Housing Authority by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts when plans for routing I-95 through the Saugus marsh was discontinued. The parcels are 34 Houston Avenue and 50 Spencer Avenue. If and when the parcels are sold by the Town the funds are to be distributed into an account for the Saugus Affordable Housing Trust. (William Stewart, Town Meeting Member Precinct 3)
Chairman DePatto spoke to Mr. Stewart on Monday night at Town meeting and he expressed that he was going to ask the Article to be withdrawn.
We do not know if there are financial implications, and the Town Manager knows nothing about this. There is one structure at 50 Spencer Ave.  

Mr. Mirabello makes a motion to IP, seconded by Chairman DePatto, and the motion passes 8-0.
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